# 2021-22 WILSON CHINA FELLOWSHIP

# Peaceful Minefields: Environmental Protection or Security Risks?

**Darcie DeAngelo** is an Assistant Professor of Sociocultural Anthropology at the University of Oklahoma and a 2021–22 Wilson China Fellow



# Abstract

Clearing dangerous military waste saves lives, but the clearing process damages the environment and leaves minority communities vulnerable to land grabbing processes in the Mekong Subregion. How do we strike a balance between clearing military waste and protecting local environments and small subsistence farmers? And what is the impact of the United States and China on these processes? This paper explores the history of U.S. bombing, contemporary clearance operations, and land grabbing "epidemics" as entangled issues in Southeast Asian minefields. Clearance operations provide the U.S. opportunities to engage more strongly with civil societies and marginalized communities, increasing soft power and influence in the Subregion. In terms of on the ground perceptions and in very practical ways, though, Chinese and other foreign development projects have taken the lead on these clearance operations, often in ways that exacerbate land acquisitions from the region's most vulnerable populations. If the United States increased bomb clearance with reinforced regulations to ensure land release back to original inhabitants, it would mitigate the risks for land grabbing after military waste decontamination, mitigate ecological damages, and work to repair its relations with Subregion countries by accounting for the U.S. legacy of explosive remnants of war.

# **Implications and Key Takeaways:**

- USAID should initiate a center that addresses issues of security and environment together that will monitor landmine clearance and its ecological effects.
- The Bureau for Environment and Security should also implement land rights workshops for vulnerable communities who live in contaminated areas in Southeast Asia.
- USAID should participate in The Working Groups established by ARMAC and contribute to the Working Group's funding, which at the moment is funded by China.

- More independent research should investigate the connections between landmine clearance and land grabbing. Climate migration should be part of the priorities in US-funded research calls.
- The Geneva Institute for Humanitarian Demining should be utilized to ensure land release after mine clearance through the institution of landmine clearance observation teams on the ground.
- The USAID should add land release stipulations to their funding streams to GICHD and other landmine operations.
- Through international bodies like the GICHD, competitive funding for minefield clearance should be increased through programs that incentivize land release.
- The United States should return to the Obama-era policy that aligns U.S. policy with the Mine Ban Treaty outside of the Korean peninsula.

## Introduction

On my first tour of a Cambodian minefield in 2010, the demining supervisor of the platoon of deminers brought me through a tapioca field where heavily armored men and women stood in lines. I was not allowed beyond the bright red signs with skulls and crossbones. Wearing bulletproof helmets, masks, and aprons, they slowly and tediously walked through the field, using a metal detector to sweep the ground in front of them, the sun reflecting off the long plastic visor. To avoid the heat of the Cambodian sun, they began their work early in the morning. In the golden hour of sunrise as dawn gilded the fields, the sounds of a distant Buddhist temple surrounded us with chanting. I commented on how beautiful it was.

"Minefields are always beautiful," the supervisor said. "When you want to find a landmine, you look especially careful under trees or by rivers. That's because an enemy will rest there. When an enemy is off their guard, they will sit and relax or try to get a drink of water. Then, the landmine will explode while they are resting."

It's no surprise that minefields and other military waste can prevent development and economic prosperity, but perhaps counterintuitively, their presence can also provide ecological protections and may even protect ethnic minorities and rural residents. Clearing dangerous military waste saves lives, but the clearing process1 sometimes damages the environment and leaves minority communities vulnerable to land grabbing<sup>2</sup> processes. How do we strike a balance between clearing military waste and protecting local environments and small subsistence farmers? Moreover, what are the impacts of the United States' policies on these processes and how can we understand the challenges and opportunities presented by them? Indeed, clearance operations provide the United States opportunities to engage more strongly with civil societies and marginalized communities, increasing soft power and influence in the Subregion. In terms of on the ground perceptions and in very practical ways though, Chinese and other foreign development projects have taken the lead on these clearance operations, often in ways that exacerbate land acquisitions from the region's most vulnerable populations. If the United States increased bomb clearance with reinforced regulations to ensure land release back to original inhabitants, it would mitigate the risks for land grabbing after military waste decontamination, mitigate ecological damages, and work to repair its relations with Subregion countries by accounting for the U.S. legacy of explosive remnants of war.

#### Landmines and Clearance Operations

Explosive remnants of war (ERWs) such as landmines and other unexploded ordnances present an almost never-ending problem to development in the Greater Mekong Subregion, namely in Cambodia, Laos, and Myanmar, and to a lesser extent Vietnam and Thailand.<sup>3</sup> Landmine detection industries in partnership with local governments have stepped up, spending hundreds of millions of dollars amount to clear hundreds of acres of land in Cambodia, Lao PDR, Thailand, Vietnam, and Myanmar. These smaller nation states rely heavily on larger powers to fund this. For example, China gave \$2.5 million dollars directly to the Cambodian government's military demining organization in 2021.<sup>4</sup>

Both the United States and China have an interest in funding the clearance of military waste. For the United States, bilateral relations with Subregion countries will improve through their support of mine clearance operations, especially in countries that have tenuous bilateral relations with the United States such as Cambodia and Laos PDR.<sup>5</sup> China's support for clearance in these countries, especially in Cambodia, though, has a greater on the ground presence than the United States. For instance, in 2019, ASEAN representatives, led by Cambodia, pushed for a fully operational ASEAN Regional Mine Action Center (ARMAC), which was founded in 2016. In December 2021, China funded a technical working group meeting for the project "Enhancing Regional Cooperation and Resource Mobilization Capacity in Mine/ERW in ASEAN." As the working group moves forward, the United States has left much of the major leg work for such mine action operations to Japan rather than stepping in as a public presence. The working group itself as well is an opportunity to offer support to these operations and promote U.S. support of ERW clearance throughout the region. This is bound to become more important with Cambodia as Chair of ASEAN in 2022.

In the past 25 years, the United States has invested over \$400 million dollars to through the Department of Defense (DOD), Department of State (DOS), and United States Agency for International Development (USAID),

as well as funding for treatment of victims through USAID and the Leahy War Victims fund.<sup>6</sup> However, the funding for such clearance, as for all the Subregion, is on tenuous lines from international donors.<sup>7</sup> Moreover, the U.S.funded presence is less publicly known on the ground in these countries since the major mine clearance operations are handled by the government operations with the support of NGOs and almost none of these NGOs are U.S.founded. HaloTrust is the exception to this rule and yet, this NGO itself, like all mine action NGOs in the region, is characterized by a sense of competition with other NGOs that presents a barrier to cultivating relations on the ground and with government agencies involved in the same activities.<sup>8</sup> On the ground this is evident by the signs that mark former minefields where the flags of donor countries that fund the NGOs are depicted; one rarely sees the U.S. flag in countries the United States has tenuous relations with, such as in Cambodia or Laos, whereas the U.S. flag is found more prominently on signs in Vietnam and Thailand. This public facing presence makes a difference in peoples' daily perceptions of how much foreign powers are doing for them, aside from the invisible support of financial aid. In contrast, China's reputation for these activities are more widely known. In addition to funding the working group for ARMAC, from my observations in the minefields, most people are guite aware of the BRI development initiatives that take place in Southeast Asia and the amounts that the Chinese state gives to Southeast Asian governments, especially close allies like Cambodia and Laos PDR.

In 1997, the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on their Destruction, known as the Ottawa Treaty, the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention, or simply the Mine Ban Treaty, was ratified by the United Nations in order to ban the use of anti-personnel landmines because their effects last long after war has ended. 164 states have acceded to the treaty but the major producers of landmines including the United States, China, and Russia have not signed onto the treaty<sup>9</sup>.

A large majority of funding for landmine clearance comes from international donor countries, although this means that humanitarian demining organizations depend on money that is whim to politics in donor states.<sup>10</sup> Despite the fact that the United States and China are non-signatories to the Mine Ban Treaty, both countries provide considerable financial support to development and landmine clearance,<sup>11</sup> and the Chinese government has made statements in support of mine action and insists it does not use landmines or ERWs.<sup>12</sup> The U.S. Conventional Weapons Destruction (CWD) Program has invested over \$665 million dollars in explosive clearance in Southeast Asian since 1993.<sup>13</sup>

As such, the United States is one of the top investors in clearing military waste in the Greater Mekong Subregion. Recent studies have pointed out that landmine detection exacerbates the land grabbing epidemic in the Subregion,<sup>14</sup> implicating these funds in the issues associated with land grabbing. This paper explores the unintended consequences of landmine clearance in Southeast Asia, how landmine detection in its processes leads to land grabbing and suggests policies can be revised to mitigate the risk for land grabbing after landmine clearance, which can protect ethnic minorities, diminish risk of climate migration, and protect conservation lands in the Greater Mekong Subregion.

#### A Contaminated Subregion

The Greater Mekong Subregion is littered with millions of ERWs and the United States is implicated in this contamination from the Vietnam War's aftermath: 8 million tons of bombs dropped on Vietnam; 2.7 million tons dropped on Cambodia; and 2.1 million tons of bombs dropped on Laos PDR.<sup>15</sup> Most of these ERWs affect the lives of minority populations, Indigenous groups, and small subsistence farmers.<sup>16</sup> Aiding the clearance and detonation of these ERWs remains an important part of U.S. relations with Southeast Asian governments.<sup>17</sup> This aid offers the U.S. government a means to promote good will with these states because many of the ERWs originate from U.S. bomb droppings in the late twentieth century. All the Subregion countries incorporate their national mine action centers as part of their departments of defense, and each require foreign mine detection organizations to work with the national mine action center. This fact itself, due to the unease many countries have when it comes to giving money to foreign departments of defense, often hinders international assistance because international NGOs have less freedom to operate within these countries.

These ERWs are the cause of multiple migratory populations. Landmines often prevent development but in so doing, protect small subsistence farmers from their land being taken. In fact, landmine clearance is linked to increased vulnerability for land grabbing.<sup>18</sup> Small subsistence farmers are currently under threat from a number of factors including climate change. This means that landmine clearance organizations are often unwitting participants in illegal land acquisitions, though little has been done to study this connection explicitly over time.

Brief descriptions of each of the affected countries are detailed below:

# Vietnam

The United States dropped 413,130 tons of cluster munitions on Vietnam between 1965 and 1973.<sup>19</sup> More than 20 percent of the country remains covered in landmines. Vietnam is also contaminated by landmines laid by Cambodia and China during the 1970s. Vietnam is a non-signatory to the Mine Ban Treaty and the Convention on Cluster Munitions, meaning that it still allows the stockpiling, importing, and production of weapons that leave ERWs, but the country participates in convention meetings and claims that it has never deployed mines since the convention's existence. The ERWs have resulted in thousands of casualties in the past decades with dozens occurring annually in mostly the eastern provinces and those that border Cambodia and China.<sup>20</sup>

# Lao People's Democratic Republic (PDR)

Lao PDR has the world's worst contamination from unexploded munitions as a result of aerial bombings from 1965–1973, during the U.S. bombing campaign.<sup>21</sup> The entire country is densely contaminated with these cluster munitions. Most accidents occur when villagers attempt to gather scrap metal from the cluster munitions, resulting in thousands of casualties and injuries.<sup>22</sup> Lao PDR is considered one of the least developed countries of the world but has formulated strategic planning to move beyond that status by incorporating ERW clearance into its development plan.<sup>23</sup>

# Cambodia

Most landmines in Cambodia were laid in the 1980s during the Vietnamese takeover of the country, which came after the defeat of Pol Pot's Maoist-

communist Khmer Rouge during the Cambodian-Vietnamese War (1979-1989). Other munitions are explosive relics of the Vietnam War (which the Vietnamese call "the American War") when the United States dropped bombs on communist forces. These conflicts are entangled: the U.S. intrusion in Vietnam in the 1960s led to the rise of the Khmer Rouge, a genocidal regime responsible for murdering millions of Cambodians in the 1970s. Although Vietnam and Cambodia were initially aligned, the two communist regimes soon turned against each other, leaving China to mediate. The result was the K5 belt, an invisible wall preventing Khmer Rouge troops from returning to Cambodia via Thailand. The K5 belt is a 1,046km-long K5 mine belt installed by the Vietnamese-backed government and constitutes Cambodia's densest contamination with up to 2,400 mines per linear kilometer, while the east is covered in unexploded ordnances from the Vietnam War. The United States itself dropped 26 million cluster submunitions on Cambodia in eastern and northeastern areas bordering Lao PDR and Vietnam.<sup>24</sup> As a result, Cambodia has the highest rate of amputees in the world.<sup>25</sup> In Cambodia, villagers become refugees when farmland lies fallow due to drought provoked by both exacerbated climate change and require landmine clearance like Chinese investment and development projects.<sup>26</sup>

#### Myanmar

As a result of decades of civil war, Myanmar is one of the most mine contaminated countries of the world. In 2020, mine action activities including victim assistance and mine clearance decreased from previous years. After a military coup in 2021, new mines have continued to be installed along the borders with Bangladesh, China, India, and Thailand. Many of these landmines are produced in state-owned factories. The military takeover of the countries has resulted in ERWs being installed along its border, landmines are pushing people from arable land. It is clear that landmines will prove a difficult problem for Myanmar's future. At the moment, landmines in Myanmar are pushing occupants from their home villagers to refugee camps in neighboring countries.<sup>27</sup>

# Thailand

Most ERW contamination in Thailand comes from border conflicts with Cambodia, Lao PDR, and Myanmar resulting in minefields concentrated along these borders to the eastern and northeastern provinces. Of all the countries in the Subregion, Thailand has the fewest incidents and issues with landmines and other ERWs but for development and trade with these bordering neighbors, mine clearance is essential.<sup>28</sup>

# Land Grabbing in the Subregion

In addition to landmines and other ERWs, land grabbing is another problem in the Subregion, especially for small subsistence farmers and ethnic minorities. According to the Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO), land grabbing is the large scale acquisition of land without the local community's consent. It is difficult to quantify the extent of land grabbing,<sup>29</sup> with estimates ranging from globally 68 million hectares of land to 227 million hectares acquired since 2008.<sup>30</sup> In general, land grabs push people off their lands, especially small scale farmers and ethnic minorities, and thus damage the lives of the most marginalized people. Because local governments often benefit from land grabs, the nature of the issue can seem intractable. Domestic laws often create opportunities and justifications for these land acquisitions.<sup>31</sup>

Foreign corporations sometimes incentivize these land grabs, such as Chinese companies seeking to develop the Subregion in the Belt and Road Initiative,<sup>32</sup> Thai state electrical giant The Electricity Generation Authority of Thailand,<sup>33</sup> and European interests,<sup>34</sup> which have displaced thousands of small scale farmers. Advocacy groups and media organizations suggest that Chinese-funded development, especially when it comes to land development projects, such as the building of dams on the Mekong River, has devastating effects from illegal logging on conservation lands, the encroachment on Indigenous people's homes, and the undermining of democratic values.<sup>35</sup>

These land grabs occur on ground that is beneficial to larger development interests. While land grabs have even been rationalized by global groups such as the World Bank in its controversial report (2010) that suggested land grabbing could present agricultural investment opportunities, the acquisitions often harm the most vulnerable populations<sup>36</sup> and exacerbate ecological harms. This development also often runs through lands that demands landmine or ERW clearance,<sup>37</sup> which makes landmine clearance (often unwittingly) part of land grabbing acquisitions.

Brief descriptions of each of the affected countries are detailed below:

## Vietnam

Land grabbing in Vietnam is often exemplified by the state takeover of land that is declared "public" under the socialist governance.<sup>38</sup> Since the early 2000s, officials have seized over one million hectares of land from farmers which exceeds the 810,000 hectares of land redistributed from rich landowners to poor peasants with the collectivization of agricultural land in the period from 1953-1956—under the motto "farms to the cultivators."<sup>39</sup> The country as a whole is relatively less vulnerable than the other Subregion states when it comes to foreign interests and most land acquisitions occur from the state appropriating land from small subsistence farmer and ethnic minorities in order to develop state-led projects. This still leads to the displacement of its most vulnerable populations. Vietnam is also a country that often incentivizes land grabbing in its Subregion neighbors, such as the large-scale acquisitions in Vietnam are for land conversion to hydropower deals with China, Hong Kong, and Japan.<sup>40</sup>

# Lao PDR

In Lao PDR, the government is socialist and local policy initiatives such as the Lao Land and Forest Allocation Policy (LFAP) allow for allocations of state forests to local communities without formal titles, while the Land Titling Policy (LTP) allocates formalized titles in more urban centers. Both policies have been implicated in justifying land grabbing,<sup>41</sup> and much of the land acquired have been minority-owned swidden farms taken for Chinese-owned rubber plantations.<sup>42</sup> According to a Global Witness report, Vietnam Rubber Group (VRG) has also been one of the main investors in this land, evicting communities across Laos PDR and Cambodia (2018). Even though the state has signed memorandum of understanding with China to open its doors for

economic development,<sup>43</sup> scholars have suggested that land eviction in Lao PDR does not truly benefit the state and note that such land grabs have only increased the state's dependency on other nation-states, thus decreasing its productivity as a whole.<sup>44</sup>

# Cambodia

China, as the top investor in Cambodia, has taken over 4.6 million hectares of land, resulting in Chinese company control of about one-fourth of Cambodian's 17 million hectares of agricultural and forested land.<sup>45</sup> Logging of protected land and places where ethnic minority populations live have had increasing encroachment, especially while the coronavirus epidemic has raged.<sup>46</sup> But, European interests have also incited evictions and violent conflicts in Cambodia, such as 61 large-scale land concessions in Cambodia, with a total coverage of 958,000 hectares, and an average size of 8,985 hectares from February to September 2010 to open a sugar factory, displacing villagers in the Omlaing province of the southwest.<sup>47</sup>

# Myanmar

Myanmar is currently undergoing a violent and deadly military coup, experiencing the aftereffects of 980,000 Rohingya refugees fleeing its borders since 2017, and undergoing a massive wave of internal displacements—559,000 internally displaced persons from 2019 to February 2021.<sup>48</sup> Paired with Lao PDR as the least developed state in the Subregion, it has also committed to opening its borders for development with the BRI and seeks to increase its status. This has resulted in land concessions to these developers, planning gas pipelines and dams in its northern province.<sup>49</sup> These military led grabs have also entailed offshore "ocean grabbing" in the south where Thai investments funded the military control over the country and displaced small scale fisheries.<sup>50</sup>

# Thailand

Thailand is in fact one of the major players who acquires land in the Subregion but also suffers its own land grabbing issues.<sup>51</sup> For example, in the 1990s, the

state appropriated public lands to develop, resulting in protected forests and the threat to evict up to one million families.<sup>52</sup>

#### Land Release

The first step in landmine and cluster munitions clearance entails the temporary displacement of residents. Schools close, farmers are banned from their crops, and people must leave their homes. Minefields across the Subregion are concentrated on the borders and often force local people to halt their everyday lives. These are usually villagers in the outskirts of these countries and oftentimes are ethnic minorities. This displacement is meant to be temporary, but, even in its temporary displacement, villagers must migrate to alternative homes. In practice, it becomes easier to keep them off the land permanently and to coerce them to sell their lands after clearance concludes.

Indeed, when comparing maps of landmine contamination and maps of Chinese investment in the Subregion, one can see that the investments include minefields. This seems as though it would be beneficial in that it allows important and lifesaving clearance to take place. However, these lands troublingly also usually overlap with protected and Indigenous lands (see an example of two Cambodian maps, one showing the infrastructure plans in China and one from the baseline surveys of landmine contamination below and their overlaps).

#### **Climate Migration and Environmental Concerns**

Large scale land acquisitions lead to development and economic benefits for nation states in the Subregion but have devastating effects on poorer people in the country, such as small subsistence farmers, ethnic minorities, and Indigenous communities. They also have larger global effects on the already increasing issues of deforestation, thereby exacerbating carbon emission effects. In the Paris Agreement of Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+), a framework was established to fight climate change that targeted deforestation prevention as a means to reduce emissions, specifically in Southeast Asia. Land grabbing has led to further deforestation, contributing to further emission increases in areas particularly vulnerable to climate change.<sup>53</sup>

FIGURE 1: Baseline survey on mine/ERW (2009-2014). 2015. ERW contamination shows high in areas Chinese infrastructure projects are planned on Indigenous lands. https://data.opendevelopmentcambodia. net/dataset/erw/resource/2b20a617-b791-4b13-addc-ac4c45cc2ffe. Accessed March 4, 2022



Baseline survey on mine/ERW (2009-2014)



Projection: WGS84 Zone: 48P N Unit: Meter Scale: 1: 2 000 000 Last update: 02th April 2020

#### Legend

#### Level of Fear

- High Medium Low None
- Not found National road Secondary road Province boundary

#### Data Sources:

- Baseline survey on mine/ERW: Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) in Asia and the Pacific. Website: http://www.unocha.org/
- Others: Natural Earth

**FIGURE 2:** Screenshot of data representation of Chinese infrastructure investments in Cambodia by Boston University's Global Development Policy Center on China's Overseas Development Finance, Geospatial Data Analysis of Biodiversity and Indigenous Lands. 2022. https://www.bu.edu/gdp/chinas-overseas-development-finance/. Accessed March 4 2022.



#### Legend

Select from the options below to view projects overlapping socially and ecologically sensitive areas. Projects are shown with one representative point each.

#### Projects by overlapping area: ①

Select All

- 🗹 💿 Indigenous Peoples' Lands (133)
- Critical Habitats (260)
- National Protected Areas (123)
- None Known (525)

#### Map Layers

- Select All
- Indigenous Peoples' Lands
- Critical Habitats
- National Protected Areas
- Mapped Projects: 615 ① Unmapped Projects: 243 Total Selected Projects: 858



Most families who farm on minefields have already been pushed out of arable uncontaminated lands. They have often been pushed from those lands partially as a result of climate change, a lack of arable land, and political persecutions.<sup>54</sup> Farming on minefields is a last resort. It is once the mines are cleared that the lands become more attractive to development, but the process of landmine clearance pushes these already vulnerable populations away from their last resort homes.

On another research visit, the platoon and I toured a road that was to be cleared on King Norodom Sihamoni's order in Cambodia. The road's clearance was prioritized due to its proximity to Thailand and as a potential casino construction project at the border. Nearby, a school had been closed so that the platoon could reside there during clearance. As a yellow-striped bird flew from a tree, the platoon leader wistfully said, "I wonder what will happen to these birds." We all looked up, knowing the trees would be destroyed and that the birds' homes would be lost.

While driving, the villagers stared at us from the side of the road. I wondered if they feared for their homes as well. Their fear would have been justified. Unfortunately, the final land release stage of landmine clearance does not always go to the original residents. As a result, land release sometimes causes greater harm to local communities in terms of land rights or land tenure.

In many mine-contaminated regions, such as Southeast Asia, the Middle East, South America, and parts of Africa, land grabbing after mine clearance is a common problem. Land grabbing occurs when corporate or state initiatives coerce rural land holders to give up their land. These acquisitions displace the population, often causing the villagers to migrate to urban centers where they often experience poverty and marginalization. Research conducted by the Center for International Stabilization and Recovery and commissioned by the Geneva International Centre for Humanitarian Demining Mine found that land rights are highly threatened in landmine-contaminated places.<sup>55</sup> Mine clearing organizations are directly implicated in these land grabs, since the land release step leads to greater competition over the cleared land. This research also found that women-led households and Indigenous communities are more vulnerable than male-led households to land grabs after landmine clearance. Because they are often less aware of their land rights and have less

livelihood alternatives, these marginalized groups are more likely to have their lands stolen after mine clearance.

Landmine clearance often paves the way for corporate interests to develop the land. Increased foreign investments often supersedes local or Indigenous land rights. Various U.S. policies protect sacred lands and the environments of Indigenous groups,<sup>56</sup> but very few take into account how clearing military waste can damage these lands. And, while protocols are in place to protect Indigenous lands and environments during the process of landmine clearance, they are often ignored. In Southeast Asian countries that are dependent on aid and development, landmine clearance is often used to take over lands and even legitimize land grabbing.<sup>57</sup>

#### Implications for the United States and China

Beyond the local context and impacts, there are implications for the United States and China. It is well known by villagers and deminers alike that the majority of ERWs come from the U.S. bombings and that many of these bombs are also manufactured in China. A common public presence of both these foreign powers is literally the leftover materials of their weaponry. While Chinese development has countered some of this harmful presence in the region, the ways in which the BRI development leads to land grabbing and the ways in which their development mostly supports the elite is also well known on the ground. On numerous visits, villagers and deminers would tell me that they did not trust Chinese development initiatives, such as the building of roads, and resented the fact that locals were not hired for these jobs (instead, many of these projects hire Chinese workers rather than employing local residents). These on the ground resentments provide opportunities for the United States to repair relationships with simply a more public and beneficial presence through landmine clearance where the land is returned to the villagers and through projects that employ local residents.

Post-conflict contexts—where military waste exists—are also more likely to devolve into further conflicts. At times, this is partially due to a lack of resources leading to continued competition. Atrocity prevention must ensure land releases are returned to local villagers, which is a written rule rarely enforced. Often, corporate interests for minefield clearance are prioritized rather than local community needs, exacerbating resource-related conflict. Military waste clearance should also have a greater consideration for environmental protections, which would often correspond to local villagers' subsistence farming needs (and are contrary to corporate interests).

While the 'do no harm principle' of humanitarian demining should in theory protect these land rights and environmental protections, they are often un-enforced. The strength of Indigenous civil society has been tied to the protection of these rights.<sup>58</sup> Ecosystem protection and land rights should be more explicitly part of the humanitarian effort of military waste decontamination and incentives should be made to enforce these protocols. China's multiple projects in Southeast Asia promote themselves through a "green BRI" movement, but research has shown that these initiatives prioritize economic and political interests that serve China rather than ecological concerns.<sup>59</sup>

The United States has an opportunity to improve its standing influence in the region by countering these BRI projects with improved ecological protections during landmine clearance and the secured release back to the original inhabitants, mitigating their risk for land grabbing after mine clearance. Since the increasing disasters of climate change, the Pentagon has asserted that climate change is a security threat,<sup>60</sup> especially by compounding the factors that forced migration add to the burdens already plaguing marginalized villagers, like land grabbing, corporate development, and local ecological disasters. These factors destabilize allies and other countries in places like Southeast Asia, and the United States has a clear interest in addressing them.

Both the United States and China have contributed to the problem of ERW contamination in Southeast Asia and its subsequent land grabbing issues, but both have opportunities to be part of the solution. By enhancing its focus on mine clearance that is both equitable to minority populations and sustainable for the environment, the United States can improve its relations with the Subregion. Working together with China will also offer opportunities for the United States to have a more public-facing presence that will lead to better influence on the ground in the region, which now is dominated by Chinese influence even though Chinese soft power in the region is vulnerable to competition.<sup>61</sup> Sustainable and equitable landmine clearance also offers a means to approach climate migration from another angle by attending to the scarcity of land from a military waste perspective, not just a climate change prospective. By ensuring that marginalized communities are better able to maintain their homes, climate migration can be mitigated in a multi-pronged approach. This paper offers a few recommendations to mitigate land grabbing risks and repair relations after war in the region.

# List of Recommendations:

- USAID should initiate a center that addresses issues of security and environment together that will monitor landmine clearance and its ecological effects. Some plans to initiate a center like this are in the works, though other bureaus like Bureau for Resilience and Food Security and Bureau for Conflict Prevention and Stabilization are already relevant to these issues and can be operationalized to conduct monitoring activities for U.S.-funded demining clearance.
- The above-mentioned bureaus or the newly institutionalized Bureau for Environment and Security should also implement land rights workshops for vulnerable communities who live in contaminated areas in Southeast Asia. Much of land grabbing after landmine clearance is coerced through unlawful signatures and the kind of 'dress rehearsal' that occurs when minefield clearance pushes residents off their homes. Interventions like workshops that inform residents of their land rights, innovated in an iterative process after monitoring, would help prevent land grabbing after mine clearance.
- USAID should participate in The Working Groups established by ARMAC and contribute to the Working Group's funding, which at the moment is funding by China. USAID should direct its funding already marked for landmine detection to the ARMAC Working Groups and assert more of a public presence at the meetings.
- More independent research should investigate the connections between landmine clearance and land grabbing. Climate migration should be part of the priorities in U.S.-funded research calls.

- The Geneva Institute for Humanitarian Demining should be utilized to ensure land release after mine clearance through the institution of landmine clearance observation teams on the ground.
- The USAID should add land release stipulations to their funding streams to GICHD and other landmine operations.
- Through international bodies like the GICHD, competitive funding for minefield clearance should be increased through programs that incentivize land release. This could work similar to how gender mainstreaming initiatives (which have proven quite effective) work through the UN where NGOs and governments are likelier to obtain funding when they provide evidence that minefield clearance releases land back to the original inhabitants.
- Given the likelihood of increased use of landmines in Europe in places like Ukraine and in Southeast Asia like Myanmar, the United States should return to the Obama-era policy that aligns U.S. policy with the Mine Ban Treaty outside of the Korean peninsula. The reversal of this policy in 2020 was a dangerous message to the world, especially to Southeast Asia, that the United States does not take the issue of military waste seriously.

The views expressed are the author's alone, and do not represent the views of the U.S. Government or the Wilson Center.

#### Notes

- 1 My research for this paper comes from on-site observations and interviews with deminers and villagers I conducted during 35 minefield tours over the past decade (2013, 2015-2016, and again 2018 and 2020), as well as literature research and long-term on-site research while embedded with a platoon of Cambodian deminers. Further research focused on the connection between landmine clearance and land grabbing in the Subregion is needed, which has been included in the policy recommendations below.
- 2 Scholars have recently urged that the literature use terms such as "land investment" or "acquisitions" but for the sake of simplicity, this paper will use land grab according to the FAO definition.
- 3 The Landmine Monitor, "Thailand Country Report," The Landmine Monitor, 2021, http:// www.the-monitor.org/en-gb/reports/2021/thailand/impact.aspx.
- 4 Dara Voun, "China Gives \$2.5M Grant to CMAC," *Phnom Penh Post*, July 21, 2021. https:// www.phnompenhpost.com/national/china-gives-25m-grant-cmac accessed Feb 6 2022.
- 5 Michael F. Martin, Ben Dolven, Andrew Feickert, and Thomas Lunn, "War Legacy Issues in Southeast Asia: Unexploded Ordnance (UX)," Congressional Research Service Report, 2019.
- 6 Martin, et al, "War Legacy Issues in Southeast Asia: Unexploded Ordnance (UX)."
- 7 Jean Devlin and Sharmala Naidoo, "Mine-Action Funding: GICHD Survey of Donor Countries," *Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction*, 14:3 (2010).
- 8 Julie Gilson, "Learning to Learn and Building Communities of Practice: Non-Governmental Organizations and Examples from Mine Action in Southeast Asia," *Global Society* 23:3 (2009), 269–93.
- 9 The Landmine Monitor, "International Campaign to Ban Landmines-Cluster Munition Coalition (ICBL-CMC)," Landmine Monitor Report, 2019.; The Landmine Monitor, "International Campaign to Ban Landmines- Cluster Munitions Coalition (ICBL-CMC)." Landmine Monitor Report, 2021. http://www.the-monitor.org/en-gb/home.aspx.
- 10 Devlin, "Mine Action Funding: Trends, Modalities, and Future Prospects."
- 11 Zhai Dequan, "Humanitarian Landmine Action in China and the Role of the NGO," *The Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction*, 10:2 (2006): 34; The Landmine Monitor, "International Campaign to Ban Landmines-Cluster Munitions Coalition (ICBL-CMC)," Landmine Monitor Report, 2021. http://www.the-monitor.org/en-gb/home.aspx.
- 12 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Statement at the Second Meeting of State Parties to the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production, and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction." Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Office at Geneva and Other International Organizations in Switzerland, September 13, 2000. https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cegv//eng/cj/cjjblc/jhhwx/ t85332.htm.; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Statement on Assistance in Mine Action by the Chinese Delegation at the Fourth Committee of the 62nd Session of the United Nations General Assembly," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, November 6, 2007. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/zzjg\_663340/jks\_665232/ kjfywj\_665252/200711/t20071106\_599546.html,.
- 13 U.S. Department of State, "Fact Sheet U.S. Conventional Weapons Destruction Programs in

Southeast Asia," Bureau of Political-Military Affairs, U.S. Department of State, April 5, 2021. https://www.state.gov/u-s-conventional-weapons-destruction-programs-in-southeast-asia/.

- 14 Jon Unruh, Gabielle Chaizy, and Sharmala Naidoo, "Land Rights in Mine-Affected Countries," *The Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction*, 15:2 (2011), 28; Unruh, Jon, and Alexandre Corriveau-Bourque, "Volatile Landscapes: The Impact of Explosive Remnants of War on Land Rights in Conflict Affected Countries," *Journal of Peace, Conflict, and Development*, 8:2011 (2011), 7–25.
- 15 The Landmine Monitor, "International Campaign to Ban Landmines-Cluster Munition Coalition (ICBL-CMC)," Landmine Monitor Report, 2019.
- 16 Unruh and Williams, "Lessons Learned in Land Tenure and Natural Resource Management in Post-Conflict Societies," 553–94.
- 17 Martin, et al, "War Legacy Issues in Southeast Asia: Unexploded Ordnance (UX)."
- 18 Unruh, et al, "Land Rights in Mine-Affected Countries," 28.
- 19 Sr. Col. Phan Duc Tuan Tuan, Deputy Commander, Military Engineering Command, "Vietnam Mine/ERW (Including Cluster Munitions) Contamination, Impacts and Clearance Requirements," Geneva: Handicap International, June 30, 2011.
- 20 The Landmine Monitor, "Vietnam Report," The Landmine Monitor, 2021. http://www.themonitor.org/en-gb/reports/2021/vietnam/impact.aspx#ftn2.
- 21 The Landmine Monitor, "Lao PDR Report," The Landmine Monitor, 2021. http://themonitor.org/en-gb/reports/2021/lao-pdr/impact.aspx.
- 22 Legacies of War: Unexploded Ordnances in Laos, § Subcommitte on Asia, the Pacific and the Global Environment of the Committee on Foreign Affairs House of Representatives. Accessed February 6, 2022. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-111hhrg56094/ html/CHRG-111hhrg56094.htm.
- 23 Leah Zani, Bomb Children (Durham: Duke University Press, 2019).
- 24 Handicap International, "Fatal Footprint: The Global Human Impact of Cluster Munitions," Handicap International, November 2006.
- 25 Yoshito Takasaki, "Impacts of Disability on Poverty: Quasi-Experimental Evidence from Landmine Amputees in Cambodia." *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization* 180:2020 (2020), 85–107.
- 26 Alex M. Lechner, Chee Meng Tan, Angela Tritto, Hoong Chen Horstmann, John R Owen, and Ahimsa Campos-Arciez, "The Belt and Road Initiative: Environmental Impacts in Southeast Asia," *Trends in Southeast Asia - ISEAS Yusof Institute*, 2019:18 (2019).
- 27 The Landmine Monitor, "Myanmar\_Burma Report," Landmine Monitor Report. Landmine Monitor, 2021. http://www.the-monitor.org/en-gb/reports/2021/myanmar\_burma/impact.aspx.
- 28 The Landmine Monitor, "Thailand Country Report," The Landmine Monitor, 2021. http:// www.the-monitor.org/en-gb/reports/2021/thailand/impact.aspx.
- 29 Carlos Oya, "Methodological Reflections on 'Land Grab' Databases and the 'Land Grab' Literature 'Rush," *Journal of Peasant Studies*, 40:3 (2013), 503–20.
- 30 Bin Yang and Jun He, "Global Land Grabbing: A Critical Review of Case Studies Across the World," *Land* 10:3 (2021), 324.
- 31 Sarah Carter, "Deforestation and Agriculture in the Tropics: Carbon Emissions and Options for Mitigation." Wageningen University and Research, 2018.

- 32 Asia Pacific Research Network, Asia Peasant Coalition, GRAIN, Madhyam, People's Coalition on Food Sovereignty, "'Greening' the Belt and Road Initiative? What about People's Rights?", GRAIN Report, 2019. https://grain.org/en/ article/6239-greening-the-belt-and-road-initiative-what-about-people-s-rights.
- 33 Danny Marks, Athichai Sirithet, Atchara Rakyuttitham, Sri Wulandari, Srisuda Chomchan, and Pongtip Samranjit, "Land Grabbing and Impacts to Small Scale Farmers in Southeast Asia Sub-Region," *Bangkok: Local Act Thailand*, 2015. http://www.iss.nl/fileadmin/ ASSETS/iss/Research\_and\_projects/Research\_networks/LDPI/CMCP\_60-Samranjit.pdf.
- 34 Saturnino M. Borras Jr. and Jennifer C. Franco, "Political Dynamics of Land-Grabbing in Southeast Asia." *Amsterdam: TNI*, 2011.
- 35 Yangfen Chen, Li, Xiande, Wang, Lijuan, and Wang, Shihai, "Is China Different from Other Investors in Global Land Acquisition? Some Observations from Existing Deals in China's Going Global Strategy," *Land Use Policy*, 60:2017 (2017): 362–72; Irna Hofman and Peter Ho, "China's 'Developmental Outsourcing': A Critical Examination of Chinese Global 'land Grabs' Discourse," *Journal of Peasant Studies* 39:1 (2012), 1–48.
- 36 Borras and Franco, "Political Dynamics of Land-Grabbing in Southeast Asia."
- 37 Unruh and Williams, "Lessons Learned in Land Tenure and Natural Resource Management in Post-Conflict Societies," 553–94.
- 38 Kaitlin Hansen, "Land Law, Land Rights, and Land Reform in Vietnam: A Deeper Look into 'Land Grabbing' for Public and Private Development," *Ndependent Study Project (ISP) Collection* 1722 (2013). https://digitalcollections.sit.edu/isp\_collection/1722.
- 39 Tuyen Quang Nguyen, "Land Law Reforms in Vietnam--Past & Present," Singapore: Asian Law, 2010.
- 40 Ty Pham Huu, Nguyen Quang Phuc, and GV Westen, "Vietnam in the Debate on Land Grabbing: Conversion of Agricultural Land for Urban Expansion and Hydropower Development," In *Dilemmas of Hydropower Development in Vietnam: Between Dam-Induced Displacement and Sustainable Development*, 135–51, 2015.
- 41 Karen McAllister, "Allocation or Appropriation? How Spatial and Temporal Fragmentation of Land Allocation Policies Facilitates Land Grabbing in Northern Laos," *Journal of Peasant Studies* 42:3–4 (2015), 817–37.
- 42 Karen McAllister, "Rubber, Rights, and Resistance: The Evolution of Local Struggles against a Chinese Rubber Concession in Northern Laos," (Montreal, QC: McGill University, 2012).
- 43 Lechner et al, "The Belt and Road Initiative: Environmental Impacts in Southeast Asia."
- 44 Pon Phornchanok Souvannaseng, "Losing Ground: The Political Economy of Dependency and Development in the Lao People's Democratic Republic," PhD, London School of Economics and Political Science, 2019.
- 45 Danny Marks, Athichai Sirithet, Atchara Rakyuttitham, Sri Wulandari, Srisuda Chomchan, and Pongtip Samranjit, "Land Grabbing and Impacts to Small Scale Farmers in Southeast Asia Sub-Region," *Bangkok: Local Act Thailand*, 2015. http://www.iss.nl/fileadmin/ ASSETS/iss/Research\_and\_projects/Research\_networks/LDPI/CMCP\_60-Samranjit.pdf.
- 46 Megan McInnes, "Threats against Cambodian Forest Defenders Escalate Amid COVID-19," Cambodia Report, Global Witness, May 21, 2020. https://www.globalwitness.org/en/blog/ threats-against-cambodian-forest-defenders-escalate-amid-covid-19/.

- 47 AE Schneider, "What Shall We Do without Our Land? Land Grabs and Resistance in Rural Cambodia," *International Conference on Global Land Grabbing*, 2011, 6–8.
- 48 UNHCR, "Rohingya Refugee Crisis Explained," UNHCR, August 25, 2021. https://www. unrefugees.org/news/rohingya-refugee-crisis-explained/.
- 49 Lechner, et al, "The Belt and Road Initiative: Environmental Impacts in Southeast Asia."
- 50 Mads Barbesgaard, "Ocean and Land Control-Grabbing: The Political Economy of Landscape Transformation in Northern Tanintharyi, Myanmar," *Journal of Rural Studies* 69:2019 (2019), 195–203.
- 51 Marks, et al, "Land Grabbing and Impacts to Small Scale Farmers in Southeast Asia Sub-Region."
- 52 Philip Hirsch, "Titling against Grabbing? Critiques and Conundrums around Land Formalization in Southeast Asia," *International Conference on Global Land Grabbing*, 19 (2011).
- 53 Micah L.Ingalls, Patrick Meyfroidt, Phuc Xuan To, Miles Kenney-Lazar, and Michael Epprecht, "The Transboundary Displacement of Deforestation under REDD+: Problematic Intersections between the Trade of Forest-Risk Commodities and Land Grabbing in the Mekong Region," *Global Environmental Change* 50:2018 (2018), 255–67.
- Gerard Clarke, "From Ethnocide to Ethnodevelopment? Ethnic Minorities and Indigenous Peoples in Southeast Asia," *Third World Quarterly*, 22:3 (2001), 413-436, DOI: 10.1080/01436590120061688; Ruth Bottomley, "Balancing Risk: Village De-mining in Cambodia," *Third World Quarterly*, 24:5, (2003), 823-837, DOI: 10.1080/0143659032000132876
- 55 Unruh, Jon, et al, "Land Rights in Mine-Accected Countries," 28.
- 56 U.S. Department of Defense, "Interagency MOU: Coordination and Collaboration for the Protection of Indian Sacred Sites," U.S. Department of Defense, 2012. https://www. denix.osd.mil/na/policy/dod-policies/protection-sacred-sites-2012/Interagency-MOU-Coordination-and-Collaboration-for-the-Protection-of-Indian-Sacre.pdf.
- 57 Unruh and Williams, "Lessons Learned in Land Tenure and Natural Resource Management in Post-Conflict Societies," 553–94.
- 58 Enzamaria Tramontana, "Civil Society Participation in International Decision Making: Recent Developments and Future Perspectives in the Indigenous Rights Arena," *The International Journal of Human Rights* 16:1 (2012), 173–92.
- 59 Jessica C. Liao, "China's Green Mercantilism and Environmental Governance: A New Belt and Road to the Global South." *Essays on the Rise of China and Its Implications*, Wilson China Fellowship, 2021.
- 60 U.S. Congress, House Committee on Armed Services, National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018, Pub. L. No. Public Law 115-91 (2018).
- 61 Xue Gong, "The Belt & Road Initiative and China's influence in Southeast Asia," *The Pacific Review*, 32:4, (2019), 635-665, DOI: 10.1080/09512748.2018.1513950